## Bountiful City Planning Commission Minutes November 21, 2017 6:30 P.M.

Present:

Chair - Sean Monson; Vice Chair - Von Hill; Planning Commission Members - Jesse Bell, Tom

Smith and Sharon Spratley; City Attorney - Clint Drake; City Planner - Chad Wilkinson; Asst

City Engineer - Lloyd Cheney; and Recording Secretary - Nikki Dandurand

Excused:

City Council Representation - Richard Higginson; City Engineer - Paul Rowland

## 1. Welcome and Introductions.

Chair Monson opened the meeting at 6:30 pm and welcomed all those present.

## 2. Approval of the minutes for October 17, 2017.

Sharon Spratley made a motion to approve the minutes for October 17, 2017 with 2 corrections made on page 1, Item 3, Paragraph 4. Correction to read "...to install *its* antennae at a height....with pole area available above *its* antenna...." Von Hill seconded the motion. Voting passed 5-0 with Commission members Bell, Hill, Monson, Smith and Spratley voting aye.

3. Consider preliminary plat approval for Bristol Village a 19 unit multi-family townhome development at 1910, 1940, and 1950 S 200 West, Taylor Spendlove representing Brighton Development Utah LLC, applicant.

Chad Wilkinson presented the staff report.

Brighton Homes requested preliminary plat approval for a 19 unit "townhome" style condominium development on two existing single family properties located at 1940 S. 200 West Street. The area of the new combined parcel is 1.18 acres, making the allowable number of units 19 units, which complies with the 19 unit per acre maximum for the zone. While this is simply a townhome style condo development, the term PUD is used in the proposed name to avoid financing issues in the future.

Brighton Homes proposed to combine two single family properties, which currently contain two houses, into a single subdivision with 19-3 bedroom townhome style units in three buildings. All of the site plan issues, including parking, landscaping, utilities, grading and drainage were previously discussed and approved during the site plan review/approval process, in August of this year.

With the site plan for this proposed development previously presented to and approved by the Planning Commission and City Council, Brighton Homes is requesting to change to a condominium (PUD) development, which our Zoning Ordinance allows. Their proposal is to present the entire development for preliminary condo plat approval, and then construct the development in three phases, one for each of the buildings, with the driveway and most surface improvements being constructed with the first phase. The final plat approvals will be requested as the foundation for each of the buildings is completed so that an accurate survey of the building pad location can by represented on the final plat maps. This process meets the intent of the section of the ordinance allowing for the conversion of existing multi-family developments into condominiums (PUD's).

Staff recommended that the Planning Commission forward a recommendation of preliminary PUD for Bristol Village subject to the five conditions outlined by staff.

PUD with the following conditions:

- 1. Complete all red-line corrections.
- 2. Provide a current title report
- 3. Post of subdivision bonds covering the surface improvements
- 4. Payment of all applicable fees
- 5. Sign a Development Agreement with the City

Commission members discussed the approved number of parking spaces for each unit.

Von Hill made a motion that the Planning Commission forward a recommendation of preliminary PUD for 1910, 1940, and 1950 S 200 West with the 5 conditions outlined by staff. Sharon Spratley seconded the motion.

Voting passed 5-0 with Commission members Bell, Hill, Monson, Smith and Spratley voting aye.

4. Consider preliminary and final subdivision approval for Grady Brimley Subdivision located at 509 W 3000 South, Grady Brimley and Eric Defries, applicant.

Grady Brimley was present. Lloyd Cheney presented the staff report.

Mr. Grady Brimley requested preliminary and final approval of the Grady Brimley Subdivision. This two lot subdivision proposes to split the existing residential property at 509 W. 3000 South Street. The property is currently occupied by a single home with a detached garage, both of which will end up on one of the two proposed lots.

The property at 509 West 3000 South contains 0.485 acres and is located in the Irfred Park subdivision. This division creates two lots, one containing 10,890 sf. and the other containing 10,237 sf., both are larger than the required minimum lot size for the zone. Both lots have more than the required frontage for lots in the R-4 Zone.

All utilities are already serving the corner lot. The water and sewer services for the south lot will be connected to the main lines in 500 West Street. The power, phone, and cable lines are all overhead in the area and already serve the existing lot. Some modifications to the existing power poles and lines will need to be made in order to accommodate a home on the new lot.

Even though the subdivision is dividing a lot on existing streets, there is no sidewalk along either side of the property. We are requiring that sidewalk be installed along the 500 West frontage. That will help extend the sidewalk along a street used by a good number of pedestrians. Sidewalk will not be required along the 3000 So. frontage because there is no walk in the entire area west of 500 West.

Staff recommended preliminary and final approval of Grady Brimley Subdivision with the following conditions:

- 1. Provide a current title report.
- 2. Make all necessary red line corrections.
- 3. Pay all fees, including the Storm Water Impact Fee.
- 4. Construct sidewalk along the 500 West frontage of both lots at the time of construction of a house on the newly created lot.
- 5. Access to Lot 2 (the driveway) must be located on the north side of the lot and constructed in

such a way that does not require backing into the street.

Tom Smith made a motion that the Planning Commission forward a recommendation of preliminary and final subdivision approval for Grady Brimley Subdivision with the 5 conditions outlined by staff. Sharon Spratley seconded the motion.

Voting passed 4-0-1 with Commission members Bell, Monson, Smith and Spratley voting aye and Von Hill abstained.

5. Planning Director's report, review of pending applications and miscellaneous business.

Planning Commission meeting: December 5, 2017

Chair Monson ascertained there were no other items to discuss. The meeting was adjourned at 6:48 p.m.

Chad Wilkinson, Bountiful City Planner